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INTRODUCTION


Through resolutions AG/RES. 1852 (XXXII-O/02) and AG/RES. 1847 (XXXII-O/02), the General Assembly instructed the Permanent Council to hold a special meeting of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities, to strengthen dialogue between OAS organs, agencies, and entities and accredited civil society organizations and to assess progress made by the Organization and the contributions of civil society organizations to those achievements.  The Permanent Council was also instructed to continue facilitating the participation of civil society in the Summits of the Americas process.

This document reports the proceedings of the special meeting of the Committee pursuant to those mandates.  A large number of member states and civil society organizations attended and participated actively in the meeting.  A concise summary of each of their presentations is provided in this report.
A.
MORNING SESSION

1.
Opening remarks of the Chair, Ambassador Paul Durand, Permanent Representative of Canada to the OAS


Ambassador Paul Durand, Permanent Representative of Canada to the OAS and Chair of the Committee, welcomed participants and expressed his conviction that the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC) could derive great benefit from the participation of civil society organizations (CSOs).  The accreditation of 63 civil society organizations in the OAS, he said, is a sign of progress and of growing interest in the work of the Organization.


The Chair of the Committee welcomed the document prepared by the Summits of the Americas Secretariat, CP/CISC-17/03 corr. 1, "Report on the Participation of Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities," which reflects the different regional and sectoral components of civil society participation and shows that there is a high degree of CSO participation at the technical level, throughout the Hemisphere.


Ambassador Durand also referred to document CP/RES. 840 (1361/03), "Strategies for Increasing and Strengthening Participation by Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities," which was recently approved by the Permanent Council, and expresses the viewpoints and opinions of member states on this issue.


Finally, Ambassador Durand noted that the recently approved resolution will allow CSOs to participate more actively in OAS activities.  That resolution includes a proposal that the General Secretariat provide an access mechanism whereby registered CSOs can exchange points of view with the Organization and with member states on OAS mandates, programs, and activities.  The ambassador encouraged CSOs to send their suggestions to member states for consideration by the General Assembly to be held in Santiago, Chile, in June 2003.

2.
Remarks by the Summits of the Americas Secretariat


Jane L. Barber Thery, of the Summits of the Americas Secretariat, welcomed participants on behalf of the OAS Secretary General and paid tribute to the work of the Committee, the Canadian Embassy, and member countries in promoting this dialogue with civil society.  Mrs. Thery also thanked civil society representatives for their participation and for their contributions toward the fulfillment of common goals.


The Summits Secretariat also noted that the General Secretariat has been working with civil society for several years.  In 1990 the Permanent Council approved guidelines for the participation of civil society organizations in OAS activities.  A clear demonstration of this commitment is the fact that the General Secretariat has signed more than 200 cooperation agreements with civil society groups, and OAS units have links with more than 1500 CSOs throughout the Hemisphere, particularly in areas relating to the environment, telecommunications development, promotion of democracy, and social development.


The Executive Secretary noted that the Summits of the Americas Secretariat not only has the lead in the CSO accreditation process, but that, with the help of different sections of the Organization, it is responsible for communication and the exchange of information between the OAS and CSOs.  The Secretariat has created an interactive web page and has improved its databases, and this has facilitated dialogue between the political organs of the Organization and CSOs.

3.
Increasing and strengthening participation by civil society organizations in OAS activities

Ambassador Durand drew attention to resolution CP/RES. 759 (1217/99) of 1999, which approved guidelines for civil society participation in OAS activities.  As well, given the growing importance of nongovernmental players and their role at the national, regional, and international levels, the OAS General Assembly, meeting in Bridgetown, Barbados in June 2002, approved resolution AG/RES. 1852 (XXXII-O/02), which instructed the CISC to implement the guidelines on CSO participation in OAS activities and to develop guidelines and strategies for strengthening and increasing such participation.  Pursuant to that mandate, in 2002 the Committee established the Working Group on Guidelines and Strategies for Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities.  That Working Group requested the Summits of the Americas Secretariat to prepare a report on the status of civil society participation in the different areas of the OAS.  That report represented an important contribution to the group's deliberations.


At this point on the agenda, Jorge Sanin, Senior Specialist with the Summits of the Americas Secretariat, presented document CP/RES. CISC-17/03, "Report on the Participation of Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities”.  That report includes information on the origins of the relations between the OAS and civil society, the ways in which CSOs have participated in the Summits process, the most significant resolutions of the General Assembly, the mechanisms or guidelines for participation, and the composition of that participation, especially in the Organization's political bodies.  With respect to the accreditation process for CSOs, he noted that this has not been consistent (12 organizations were registered in 2000, 33 in 2001, and only 5 in 2002).  In 2003, more than 13 organizations have been registered, and there are now 63 accredited CSOs.


Finally, Federico Villegas, Alternate Representative of Argentina and Chair of the Working Group on Guidelines and Strategies for the Participation of Civil Society in OAS Activities, reported on the group's work, including the preparation and approval of resolution CP/RES. 840 on strategies for increasing and strengthening participation by civil society organizations in OAS activities.


In its methodology, the working group focused on the following points:

a.
Report on the Participation of Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities, which provided an overview indicating which organizations are participating, and stressing the fact that some 1,500 organizations now have links with OAS activities.

b.
The group also conducted electronic consultations with CSOs, via the electronic magazine Americas Forum, on ways for evaluating implementation of the 1999 guidelines.  The working group received nearly 150 suggestions on this point.

On the basis of information received, the group considered four questions:

c.
The need to broaden the guidelines for participation.

d.
The need to increase the number of accredited organizations, since there was clearly a gap between the number of organizations connected with the Summits of the Americas (nearly 700) and those accredited (63).

e.
The need to improve the mechanisms for exchanging information, so as to make participation more active and efficient.

f.
The need to establish mechanisms for identifying and distinguishing accredited CSOs from those not accredited.


With respect to strategies for increasing and strengthening participation by civil society organizations in OAS activities, there was a dialogue between civil society organizations and representatives of member states.  The following interventions were recorded during the course of this discussion:


Center for Human Rights and the Environment (CEDHA)


The CEDHA representative pointed out that today it is impossible to conceive of a world without information.  While there are major difficulties with the participation process, there is clear evidence that participation leads to better analysis of problems, and greater legitimacy and representativeness.  Lack of participation has brought violent confrontations that have undermined confidence in our system.  It is time for the Hemisphere to banish its fears about participation, which should not be seen as an obstacle.  Participation becomes reactionary only when it is denied.  CEDHA pointed to some successful experiments such as preparation of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and other instances of participation in OAS activities.  Over the last year more than 70 CSO representatives have been meeting and they have drawn up a series of recommendations.  Those recommendations are compiled in the document Contribution of the Participation in the Americas Group on Strengthening Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities and throughout the Hemisphere.  Some of these recommendations include the widespread, regular and systematic dissemination of OAS objectives and achievements in strengthening civil society participation, harmonizing and regularizing regulations, rules and processes for participation in the OAS in general, promoting greater accreditation to the OAS for members of civil society, and more exchange and debate on the development agenda between stakeholders of the inter-American system.  As well, they recommended expanding OAS use of the Internet to provide more information on participation processes and mechanisms, to disseminate draft resolutions before they are considered by member states, and to provide information on the Summits process, and on the FTAA negotiations, among other things.


As well, CEDHA considered that participation continues to be restricted, and unsystematic, and that little is known about the process, which means that it has less impact and is less effective than it could be.  Finally, CEDHA called on member states to establish a formal mechanism that would guarantee access to information and access to justice.


Peru


The delegation of Peru stressed the importance of this topic, and the need for permanent and regular participation by CSOs in OAS activities.  Through the Summits process and consecutive General Assembly resolutions the political will for greater participation has become clear.  One reflection of this political will can be found in the work of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in Activities of the OAS, and Resolution CP/RES. 840 on strategies for increasing and strengthening participation of CSOs in OAS activities.  The Peruvian delegation considered this an important meeting, because it exemplified the real exercise of democracy.  Among the topics on which there is active and ongoing CSO presence and participation, he noted the draft Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, where CSOs have made concrete contributions.  He also recalled that this is an ongoing process, and that five years ago such a meeting would have been unthinkable.  This process must be improved, and in fact it is the suggestions and the presence of CSOs that are really improving the process.


Guyana


The delegation of Guyana remarked that the role of civil society in the Summits process had grown over the years.  In 1994, when a number of interested individuals suggested that civil society could play a more important role in the Summits process, some critics said that the Summits were a matter for governments.  Yet the times have changed, and those critics have been silenced.  Guyana referred to FOCAL as one of those organizations that have been involved in the Summits process from the outset, and stressed the need for civil society groups to participate in individual countries, where they can bring pressure to give Summit topics greater attention at the national level.  Finally, the representative said that civil society must be given the responsibility to participate in discussions and to educate people about the Summits process.


Chile


The delegation of Chile recalled that civil society participation is the result of a clear mandate flowing from the Plan of Action, and a series of General Assembly resolutions.  Resolution CP/RES. 840 "Strategies for Increasing and Strengthening the Participation of Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities" is a step forward in the task of increasing CSO participation.  As host country for this year's General Assembly, Chile attaches special importance to the approval of paragraph 1.2, concerning informal dialogue.  Finally, Chile expressed its support for the CEDHA proposal.


Corporación PARTICIPA


The representatives of the Corporación PARTICIPA gave a presentation on the strategies that FOCAL, PARTICIPA, the Regional Coordinator for Economic and Social Research (CRIES), the Department of Political Science of the University of the Andes (UNIANDES), and FLACSO Chile are pursuing in follow-up to the commitments from the Third Summit of the Americas for strengthening democracy.  PARTICIPA also noted the need to institutionalize this dialogue, and spoke of the need to evaluate the measures adopted.


Canadian Foundation for the Americas (FOCAL)


The FOCAL representative said that it would take much more attention to achieve the common goals.  She said that the OAS should provide space, free of cost, for civil society to participate in informal dialogue with heads of delegation and the OAS Secretary General during the General Assembly.  In terms of the agenda, she felt that CSOs should work together with the host country.  Finally, FOCAL urged the Committee and member states to guarantee and institutionalize civil society participation in OAS activities and in the Summits process.


Fundación Futuro Latinoamericana (FFLA)


The representative of Fundación Futuro Latinoamericana (FFLA) welcomed the statements of support from the Chilean delegation for the CEDHA proposal to establish an instrument for increasing participation by civil society in OAS activities.


Costa Rica


The delegation of Costa Rica noted that resolution CP/RES. 840 is a step in the right direction, and ensures steady and orderly access for civil society within the Organization.  It was important to cultivate and nurture civil society organizations within individual countries so that they would feel sufficiently confident to put forward their ideas.  The delegation also supported creation of a fund that would give stability to the process of CSO participation.


Carter Center


The representative of the Carter Center referred to the fact that her organization was only recently registered with the OAS.  Some of the activities that the Carter Center has conducted in connection with the OAS, and that reflect the degree of cooperation between the bodies, include electoral observation missions.  Activities of this kind include cooperation on logistics, joint declarations and the exchange of information.  When it comes to dispute settlement, the Carter Center has assisted the General Secretariat in the case of Haiti, and has supported dialogue in Venezuela.  The Center has presented its suggestions to the Summits process, especially in the field of democracy.  Moreover, it has taken part in the preparations for meetings of the SIRG (Summit Implementation Review Group) and the Summits themselves, at the invitation of the host country.  In short, the Carter Center's cooperation with the OAS has been highly varied and mutually enriching.  The Center has shared its experience on issues of democracy, dispute settlement, and human rights, and in this way has enriched the work of the OAS.


Venezuela


The delegation of Venezuela welcomed the discussion of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and stressed the importance of introducing civil society participation into OAS activities.  Venezuela indicated that it was a pioneer in civil society participation, citing that country's Constitution as an example.  The delegation stressed that Venezuela has a participatory democracy with clear channels that go far beyond voting.  It also noted that the list of civil society organizations does not reflect the profile of the Hemisphere, because of the lack of funds or geographic limitations.  It also noted that the Carter Center had been invited as an observer in seven elections in Venezuela, and that this was a way of bringing transparency to electoral management.  Finally, the delegation proposed that there should be national consultations on Summit issues, and that there should be direct contact between CSOs and the State.


Latin American and Caribbean Committee for the Defense of Women's Rights (CLADEM)


The representative of CLADEM stressed that there must be gender equity in OAS initiatives.  She also said that, working jointly with the Organization, thought must be given to what happens to women in terms of the problem of violence in general, and the feminization of migration and poverty.  CLADEM is part of the Participation in the Americas network, consisting of more than 70 organizations, which contributed the document presented by CEDHA.


Argentina


The delegation of Argentina said that the document presented by CEDHA would be examined in the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities.  The Committee could also include a resolution asking the General Assembly to study the possibility of analyzing the contribution of civil society on an instrument such as that proposed.


Transparency International - USA


The representative of Transparency International - USA reported that her organization sees this entire effort as an interesting starting point, and hopes that it will find translation in the work of OAS committees and commissions.  It is important, she said, to create a mechanism to take advantage of the energy and the information offered by civil society.


Alliance of Pan-American Roundtables


The representative of the Alliance of Pan-American Roundtables reported that the Alliance consists of some 200 roundtables distributed throughout the Americas, all with the same goal: to raise the educational and cultural level of communities and prepare projects to combat domestic violence, and to preserve the ecology and the environment.


Inter-American Network for Democracy (RID)


The representative of the Inter-American Network for Democracy (RID) reported that the network consists of 225 members, and is steadily growing.  The network offered its collaboration for the proposal submitted by CEDHA, as a binding legal instrument.  He stressed the importance of establishing a relationship between political parties and civil society.


Fédération Internationale des Corps et Associations Consulaires (FICAC)


The representative of Fédération Internationale des Corps et Associations Consulaires (FICAC) supported the ideas expressed by Guyana, Peru and Venezuela, relating to the issue of indigenous peoples.  He urged that efforts should continue to find a space for cooperation with civil society, based on access, participation and justice.  He urged member states to adopt a formal commitment to negotiation a process for preparing a binding hemispheric instrument guaranteeing access to information and public participation.


United States


Since 2001 there had been several ministerial conferences that have created mechanisms for institutionalizing participation by civil society.  These parallel forums have been very useful for opening dialogue between governments and civil society.  The United States supports the efforts of the OAS to open such a space.


Haiti


The delegation of Haiti said that there was an ethical dimension to the concept of civil society, which works for the creation of higher standards of living.  Haiti is in favor of civil society participation in all areas of the OAS agenda, and it supports greater participation at the local level.


The Géledes Black Women's Institute


The representative of the Géledes Black Women's Institute expressed satisfaction with the work of the OAS.  He noted that his organization is now beginning work, within the framework of the OAS, to prepare a world conference against racism.


Regional Economic and Social Research Coordinator (CRIES)


The representative of the Regional Economic and Social Research Coordinator (CRIES) expressed concern over the impact of recent events, and indicated that his organization would like to make some contribution to the search for world peace.


Programa Cívico de Participación Ciudadana


The representative of Programa Cívico de Participación Ciudadana paid tribute to the work of the CSO networks (for example Participación, CRIES, Inter-American Network for Democracy) in publicizing the work of civil society.  This organization stressed the need to broaden civil society participation and to approach that participation from an understanding of what civil society means.  He also stressed that many organizations have no Internet access, and so it is important for them to have access to other means of communication.  Finally, he said that the guidelines are important because they have an impact on the relationship between the State and civil society.


Environmental Law Institute


The representative of the Environmental Law Institute welcomed the idea of a legal instrument on the hemispheric issue, and offered her support for the CEDHA proposal


Colombia


The delegation of Colombia expressed its satisfaction with the contents of resolution CP/RES. 840, since it includes forums and mechanisms for strengthening civil society participation in OAS activities.  Colombia believes that there are some critical elements that the Committee must address.  In the first place, the OAS needs to strengthen its capacity to increase the number of organizations registered, so as to ensure the future of the process.  In the second place, the OAS must focus on its capacity to educate registered CSOs in terms of the structure, mandates, and issues of the Organization.  Colombia believes that a sound knowledge of the Organization is key to strengthening the process of dialogue with CSOs.  In the third place, there is the importance of the Internet, the proper use of which can guarantee continuity and consistency in civil society's participation, and ensure that such participation is not limited, or isolated and sporadic.  Finally, the delegation called upon CSOs registered with the OAS to make this process their own and to participate in it consistently.


Tulane University Environmental Law Clinic

The representative of the Tulane University Environmental Law Clinic recognized the progress that has been made in this process in member states, and stressed the importance of the proposal submitted by CEDHA.

4.
Other matters

Ambassador Durand closed the morning session, observing that this dialogue had been constructive and concrete, and had resulted in a rich exchange of ideas and suggestions.  The Secretariat will record the suggestions presented and prepare a report including them for the OAS General Assembly in Santiago.  He noted that the CISC will study the proposal "Contribution of the Participation in the Americas Group on Strengthening Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities at the Hemispheric Level," submitted by CEDHA, and that this would be included in the next round of the Committee's work.  Finally, he invited CSOs to send in their proposals and comments for ensuring greater participation in OAS activities, by e-mail to Summitcso@oas.org.

B.
AFTERNOON SESSION


The purpose of the afternoon session was to bring together the points of view and suggestions of civil society with respect to specific issues from the Summits, for presentation at the 28th Meeting of the Summit Review and Implementation Group (SIRG) to be held on April 2, 2003.

1.
Opening remarks of the Chair, Ambassador Paul Durand, Permanent Representative of Canada to the OAS

Ambassador Paul Durand, Permanent Representative of Canada to the OAS and Chair of the Committee, welcomed participants to the Special Session of the Committee.  He noted the growing tendency for civil society participation in OAS activities, and pointed to several initiatives to improve the scope of that participation, and to strengthen communication with civil society, such as:

· The recent adoption of resolution CP/RES. 840 (13 61/03), "Strategies for Increasing and Strengthening Participation of Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities."

· The invitation to civil society to participate for the first time in the open session of the meeting of the Summit Review and Implementation Group (SIRG) on April 2, 2003


Ambassador Durand also confirmed that during the SIRG meeting at the ministerial level, to be held on June 9, 2003, in Santiago, Chile, during the thirty-third regular session of the General Assembly of the OAS, Canada would hand over the chair of the SIRG to Argentina, which will be the host for the Fourth Summit of the Americas.  Argentina will also assume the chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities.

2.
Statement by the Secretariat for the Summits Process


Jane L. Barber Thery, Executive Secretary of the Summits of the Americas Secretariat, said that the process of consultation with civil society had evolved considerably within the OAS since the consultations that were held in preparation for the Sustainable Development Summit of Santa Cruz de la Sierra in 1996.  In this respect, the Committee represents a bridge for communication and the exchange of ideas among civil society organizations, international institutions, and governments participating in the Summits process.  One of the roles of this Committee, and particularly of this meeting, is to receive viewpoints and recommendations from civil society, and transmit them to the national Summit coordinators in the SIRG.  This session represents a doorway through which civil society can contribute to the Summits process.  The Summits of the Americas Secretariat is committed to strengthening this dialogue with governments, international organizations, and civil society, in order to enhance citizen participation in the Summits process.

3.
Hemispheric security


Presentation by Ambassador Miguel Ruiz Cabañas, Permanent Representative of Mexico to the OAS and Chair of the OAS Committee on Hemispheric Security:

Ambassador Ruiz Cabañas noted that at the Second Summit of the Americas, member states received instructions to develop a common forum for the issue of security, so as to increase cooperation on the multidimensional threats to the Hemisphere.  At the Barbados General Assembly in 2002, a new concept of security was adopted, including environmental, health, and social dimensions.  Since then, a series of preparatory meetings have been held to consider the concerns of member states, with a view to the Special Conference on Security.  In addition, a draft declaration is being developed to reflect the various interests and concerns of member states.  This document will serve as a guide on security issues, and is expected to be adopted at the conference.


Ambassador Ruiz Cabañas added that a number of initiatives are underway to incorporate the viewpoints and ideas of civil society into the draft declaration.  As well, the entire documentation for the Special Conference on Security has been posted on the OAS web page, and an Internet site has been established to receive opinions and viewpoints from the public.  As well, several meetings of the Committee on Hemispheric Security have been held with civil society.  A final consultation with civil society will be held prior to the Special Conference on Security, during the week of April 21 to 25, 2003.  On behalf of his government, Ambassador Ruiz Cabañas welcomed the growing dialogue with civil society.

Presentations by civil society organizations


Women Waging Peace


On behalf of the organization Women Waging Peace, Harriet Babbitt noted that the OAS has recognized the critical importance of women's role in the peace and security of the Hemisphere.  Mrs. Babbitt cited several reasons why women must be included in efforts at dispute settlement and securing the peace:

· Women play a critical role in preventing conflicts and promoting peace.  Including women in the informal and formal peace negotiations at the national and international levels enhances the prospects for sustained peace.  Women have been active throughout the Hemisphere as negotiators, and in the reconstruction and reconciliation stages.

· Women represent a resource that is wasted when they are excluded.  They constitute more than 50 percent of the population, and they are generally seen as the people best equipped to build relationships, since they have the ability to overcome ethnic and manages barriers.


Mrs. Babbitt said that the OAS has a unique opportunity to demonstrate its leadership in the Special Conference on Security, by supporting women leaders in conflict prevention, avoidance of war, and the achievement of sustained peace.


Center for Justice and International Law (CEJIL)


On behalf of the Center for Justice and International Law, Tamaryn Nelson said that the recent adoption of resolution CP/RES. 840 (13 61/03), "Strategies for Increasing and Strengthening Participation by Civil Society Organizations in OAS Activities," by the Permanent Council, is a point of departure for a true dialogue between the OAS and civil society.  She also said that security begins with strong democratic institutions and governments, which must be linked to legitimately elected authorities, and based on universal guarantees for the defense of human rights.  Mrs. Nelson emphasized that any commitment or decision emanating from the Special Conference on Security must be based on this assumption.


Latin American and Caribbean Committee for the Defense of Women's Rights (CLADEM)


On behalf of CLADEM, Tammy Quintanilla observed that in situations of conflict within or between states, women are particularly vulnerable to abuse, because of the tactics that armed forces employee to humiliate the enemy.  In these cases, women can be subjected to displacement, forced prostitution, sexual torture, slavery, forced pregnancies, and other abuses.  Women are also vulnerable in areas affected by the presence of paramilitaries, drug traffickers, and terrorists.  Indigenous women are the most vulnerable to abuse in situations of conflict.  Such abuses are generally not regarded as crimes and very few cases are brought to trial.


Mrs. Quintanilla recommended the following measures for achieving true hemispheric security:

· Ensure that state agents, especially military personnel, received training in the human rights of women.

· Ensure the protection of women in conflict and post-conflict situations.

· Establish protocols to guarantee the prosecution of crimes against women.

· Consider the risks to the human rights of indigenous women.

· Ensure that reconstruction and reconciliation policies include the gender perspective.

· Ensure opportunities for safe migration by women, youth, and children in such situations.

4.
Oral report from Corporación PARTICIPA on progress with the Strategy of Civil Society for Monitoring Implementation of the Quebec Summit Plan of Action

Before inviting Andrea Sanhueza of the Corporación PARTICIPA to speak, the Chair noted that PARTICIPA has been actively involved in the Summits process since 1997, and has conducted consultations with civil society organizations in different regions of the Hemisphere.


The consultation process concluded in the preparation of a report that contains recommendations that were considered by governments during negotiation of the Quebec Summit Plan of Action.  The work performed by PARTICIPA and its partners facilitated dialogue between government and civil society representatives in the framework of the Summit of the Americas.


The implementation phase is an essential component of the Summit process, and civil society plays a fundamental role there, as has been recognized in the Quebec Summit Plan of Action.  In this respect, the strategy adopted by this coalition of civil society is an opportunity to apply this mandate.


Corporación PARTICIPA


On behalf of Corporación PARTICIPA, Andrea Sanhueza presented a report on the strategy developed by PARTICIPA, FOCAL, the Regional Coordinator for Economic and Social Research (CRIES), the Department of Political Science of the University of the Andes (UNIANDES), and FLACSO Chile in relation to the Summit process.


The strategy is an effort to support monitoring of the commitments made at Quebec City for the consolidation of democracy in the Hemisphere and for improving citizen participation through a network of civil society organizations that will monitor implementation of the mandates from the Summit relating to issues of local government and decentralization, freedom of expression, access to information, judicial reform and access to justice, as well as civil society’s participation in national and hemispheric processes.


So far, this group has prepared a methodological guide in Spanish and English, with indicators for monitoring progress in the implementation of those commitments.  As well, this group brings transparency and legitimacy to the Summit process, and gives governments the opportunity to be accountable to their citizens.


Canadian Foundation for the Americas (FOCAL)


On behalf of FOCAL, Sharon O’Regan referred to the recent announcements on the fund for financing follow-up to the Summit, and expressed her desire to see this fund materialize as quickly as possible.


5.
Governance


Presentation by Ambassador Esteban Tomic, Permanent Representative of Chile to the OAS


Ambassador Tomic explained that, as host country, Chile had selected “Governance in the Americas” as the keynote for the next General Assembly of the OAS, in the belief that government is “either part of the problem or part of the solution.”  He noted moreover that government is now seen as “the root of the problem,” because of its inability to respond to the needs of the electorate, as a result of the weakening of its institutions, and that there is a growing gap that is being filled by civil society.


Ambassador Tomic insisted that, while civil society plays an important role in governance, it cannot be a substitute for political parties.  Governments will continue to be part of the problem until key positions in government are filled by trained politicians who can exercise leadership, and until public faith is restored in the ability of government to respond to the needs of the electorate.


Presentation by the OAS Unit for the Promotion of Democracy


On behalf of the Unit for Promotion of Democracy, Juan Fernando Londoño stressed the need for democracy as a prerequisite for foreign investment, and said that recognition of the superiority of democracy over all other political systems has created a consensus for democracy in the region.  Support for democracy has been strengthened by the development of new institutional mechanisms for the defense of democracy within the inter-American system, such as the Inter-American Democratic Charter.


Mr. Londoño reported that the Unit for the Promotion of Democracy is working in several areas to strengthen democracy in the region, by focusing on initiatives such as ministerial meetings on decentralization and local government, the Inter-American Forum of Political Parties, support for the Inter-American Parliamentary Forum, courses on democratic leadership and promoting democratic values and culture, and promotion of the Inter-American Democratic Charter.

Presentations by civil society


The Carter Center


On behalf of the Carter Center, Shelley A. McConnell observed that the question of financing for political parties and campaigns lies at the core of public skepticism about the validity of democracy.  She also noted that the principal challenge is to ensure that political parties and campaigns receive sufficient funding, and the donations are made transparently, so that they will be widely seen as a positive contribution to the public welfare.


Mrs. McConnell mentioned several fundamental principles for guiding financial reform:

· Foster stronger representation, and make political parties accountable.

· Ensure effective electoral competition.

· Promote political equality and citizen participation.

· Preserve the integrity of the electoral process, by making it transparent.

· Stress the importance of accountability and eliminating corruption.

· Strengthen the rule of law and the capacity to enforce it.


On the basis of these principles, Mrs. O'Connell listed four common objectives that each country could pursue:

· Invest in the democratic character of political parties, instead of in broad and negative campaigns, through such means as reducing campaign costs, guaranteeing fair access to the media, prohibiting or restricting paid political advertising, and shortening campaign times.

· Increase transparency by reducing the influence of money, through disclosure of donations and expenditures.

· Promote equality, participation, and competition through a system of fixed financing, with a substantial public component, and encourage small-scale donations.

· Electoral institutions must wield both incentives and penalties, and must develop nonpartisan, adequately funded, and independent entities.


Fundación Futuro Latinoamericana (FFLA)


On behalf of Fundación Futuro Latinoamericana (FFLA), Juan Dumas observed that one of the basic attributes of government is its capacity to resolve social conflicts.  He said that if it is to strengthen its capacity in this regard, the State must create spaces for dialogue with civil society, so as to achieve consensus on public policies.  He suggested the following:

· Adopt adequate legislation to ensure universal access to public information.  Without this right, there is no possibility of genuine participation in public affairs.

· Take a proactive approach to involving civil society in the policy-making process, defining clearly the parameters for debate and its relationship to the formal decision-making process.

· Strengthen decentralization and local governments.


National Coalition on Caribbean Affairs (NCOCA)


On behalf of the National Coalition on Caribbean Affairs (NCOCA), Dr. Joseph E. Edmunds insisted that democracy and governance must not be viewed in isolation from related issues, such as civics education, improving the judicial system, local government and citizen participation, constitutional reform, electoral reform, and security.  Dr. Edmunds also noted that:

· The lack of an integrated and cooperative approach to implementation on the part of local, regional, and international institutions is the main barrier to good governance and democratic consolidation.  Even where such efforts have been made, they have suffered from faulty execution, limited resources, and lack of follow-up.

· Experts are needed to analyze existing initiatives in this field, in order to maintain objectivity.

· Constitutional reform is key to resolving problems relating to representative government, but countries are slow to recognize this.

· Think tanks and institutions of higher learning should pursue studies on governance, the results of which must be included in the Constitution in order to prevent abuses of power.

· This Committee should assess implementation of the resolutions and recommendations passed by the Summits.


Programa Cívico de Participación Ciudadana (PCPC)


The Programa Cívico de Participación Ciudadana focused its attention on the following problems facing Latin America in terms of effective governance:

· Political party structures are inadequate for responding to the changing political climate in Latin America.

· Government institutions are fragile.  There is very little separation of powers, and the executive power dominates policies.  This is a fundamental obstacle to resolving other key issues.

· Governments are facing a crisis of transparency in the management of public goods, because of conflicts of interest, whether public, private, or corporate.

· Governments have been unable to exercise their mandate effectively and transparently, and this sometimes leaves them in a position where they are unable to govern.


The Programa Cívico de Participación Ciudadana offers the following recommendations as a point of departure for future work in the area of good governance:

· The need to continue to make progress in strengthening political parties.

· Strengthen the administrative capacity of government.

· Focus on seeking the public good.


The Chair reported that, on the topic of governance, Prof. Maxwell Cameron of the Department of Political Science of the University of British Columbia, who was unable to attend the event, had sent a copy of a policy proposal that had been developed as the result of a meeting on the Inter-American Democratic Charter held at the Liu Institute at the University of British Columbia in November 2002.


That summary proposes several ways of ensuring civil society participation in disseminating and promoting democracy in the Americas.


6.
Education


Presentation by Ambassador Rodolfo Gil, Permanent Representative of Argentina to the OAS


Ambassador Rodolfo Gil referred to several issues that are to be covered by the Preparatory Meeting for the First Ministerial Meeting on Education, including:

· Discussion of progress with the education mandates from the Summits.

· Strategies for interagency coordination and financing of regional coordination.

· Challenges facing the financial sustainability of education initiatives.

· Analysis of critical operations of the Inter-American Committee for Education, a body created recently within the OAS to foster consensus and encourage educational progress in the Hemisphere.  The Committee will be formally installed at the Ministerial meeting in Mexico.

· Participation by civil society organizations in the education area, through direct and virtual participation, and parallel forums.

Presentation by the OAS Unit for Social Development and Education


On behalf of the OAS Unit for Social Development and Education (UDSE), Rosana Martinelli spoke about the strategies that the Unit uses to attract civil society participation in education issues, in response to the mandate from the Third Summit of the Americas.

· For the Second Meeting of Education Ministries, UDSE created a virtual discussion forum on civil society participation.  To support that dialogue, Dr. Rosa Maria Torres prepared a document on "Citizen Participation in Education:  a Look at 20 Cases in Latin America."

· In collaboration with member states, the Unit is developing a series of activities to share experience and best practices in the region.  All information is being exchanged through a virtual forum known as "Online Knowledge and Advice", which allows for dialogue with civil society.

· For the next preparatory meeting, the agenda includes discussion of strategies for including civil society.  Together with the Summit of the Americas Secretariat, the Unit is developing a proposal for a meeting with civil society organizations in June of this year in Michoacán, Mexico.  The recommendations of that meeting will be submitted to the Third Meeting of Ministries of Education. 

Presentations by civil society organizations

Basic Education Coalition


The goal of the Coalition is the same as that established in the United Nations Millennium Declaration, which adopted "Education for All by 2015” as its objective, to be achieved through a campaign to draw attention and attract financing for high-quality basic education, and through collaboration with entities such as multilateral development banks, United Nations agencies, and government representatives.


Civil society has a role to play in various areas that are key to the construction of sustainable education reform:

· Civil society is an essential part of the electorate, which can articulate the demand for education, monitor results, access private funds, and provide follow-up services when public policies are not available.

· Civil society has the capacity to ensure continuity when government policies change, bringing the stability needed for continuous learning.

· Civil society has the capacity to offer other resources for accountability, through constant surveillance of processes and the allocation of resources at the local level.

National Coalition on Caribbean Affairs (NCOCA)


On behalf of the National Coalition on Caribbean Affairs, Dr. Ransford W. Palmer observed that small economies in Latin America and the Caribbean are facing pressures to speed up the development of their human capital so as to compete in an environment where trade barriers are falling and traditional trade preferences are disappearing.  When a region loses its skilled workers, this complicates its efforts to develop human capital.  An effort is needed to make up for human capital lost through migration.  The temporary movement of workers across national frontiers is a well-known phenomenon in the Hemisphere, and could be modified to achieve this goal.  To this end:

· The OAS should develop an institutional mechanism for linking human capital from the diaspora with the needs of small Caribbean states and Latin American countries.  To do this, 

· The sending countries would need to know the nature of their domestic labor market demand, and be prepared to accept expatriates.  

· There would have to be sufficient financial incentives for expatriates to participate in such a program.

· An institutional arrangement to facilitate the flow of skills from the diaspora to their home countries, to supplement the flow of remittances by increasing the skills level of the local labor force, inducing greater domestic investment, public and private, and thereby reducing the income gap within the Hemisphere.

Fundación Leer


Patricia Mejalelati, President of the Fundación Leer of Argentina, who could not attend the meeting, sent a copy of her report on Education and the Summits of the Americas Process.  She indicated that equitable education has been recognized as an educational priority by the Summit of the Americas since its beginnings, and she stressed the tremendous challenges that still exist.  The region is lagging behind developed countries in other parts of the world, with an average of 5.2 years of formal education among the adult population.  Her foundation is ready and willing to work with education ministries and multilateral organizations toward high-quality education for all children and young people–a goal that all governments in the region are eager to achieve.


At the close of the session, the Chair of the Committee thanked member states and civil society organizations for their active participation in this Special Session.
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